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INTRODUCTION
Each year, state environmental agencies are devising innovative approaches to accomplish their missions better, faster, and with more effective use of resources. By sharing initiatives with their state counterparts, ECOS members can help others solve pressing challenges, both in protecting human health and the environment and in enhancing operations within agencies themselves. 

ECOS, through its State Program Innovations Awards, annually asks the state environmental agencies to spread word of successful experiences by nominating new programs and practices. This year the association was pleased to receive more than a dozen compelling nominations, three of which were selected by the ECOS Executive Committee for award recognition at the Fall Meeting in Newport, Rhode Island. 
Two of the 2015 honorees are making novel use of technology to advance their environmental missions. The Washington Department of Ecology is conducting surveillance from both the water and the air of the increasingly pressured Puget Sound, monitoring environmental data and compiling reports for citizens through its Ferries for Science and Eyes over Puget Sound programs. In Arkansas, the Department of Environmental Quality has launched a mobile app for Apple and Android devices that allows users anywhere in the state to report on environmental hazards directly from their smart phones. Another awardee is using innovative financing to achieve environmental benefits. The Iowa Department of Natural Resources is operating a water resources restoration initiative whereby sewer utility revenues are being used to finance certain watershed-based Clean Water State Revolving Fund projects, allowing two water quality projects to be completed with the resources of one.    
These innovation awardees and the other nominees are summarized below, essentially as presented for ECOS by the submitting states. ECOS hopes the information in this report will encourage its members to adopt, adapt, or collaborate on fruitful initiatives. The association looks forward to continuing the tradition of advancing innovation in 2016. 
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WINNER’S CIRCLE
Washington’s Ferries for Science and Eyes over Puget Sound

Ferries for Science – Innovative Marine Monitoring on Ferries

Description of Initiative: 

Washington State’s Puget Sound is in trouble, due mostly to the everyday activities of the 4.4 million people who live on or around the nation’s second largest marine estuary. There are many pressures on the sound. These include population growth, urbanization that increases the amount of hard surfaces covering the land, loss of habitat, pressures on water supplies, water and air pollution, and other challenges.

In addition to these stresses, funding to study and monitor conditions in Puget Sound ​– the very activities that help people understand and protect the sound – is scarce. Washington Department of Ecology (Ecology) scientists envisioned an opportunity to make use of the ferries that were already crossing the waterways they wanted to monitor. In 2009, Ecology made that vision a reality and added sensors to Washington State Department of Transportation ferries and private vessels. 

Ecology’s Marine Monitoring Unit created Ferries for Science along with U.S. EPA, the Department of Transportation, the University of Washington’s Applied Physics Laboratory, Integral Consulting Inc., and the Puget Sound Partnership. Together, the partners leveraged their resources by “hitchhiking” data collecting equipment on the ferries that cross the sound’s waters daily.

Ferries for Science is a cost-effective way to extend Ecology’s monitoring capabilities and improve the department’s ability to characterize, understand, and predict marine water quality throughout Puget Sound. This allows Ecology to protect Washington's marine waters by quickly and accurately informing the public and stakeholders about current water quality conditions.

Washington’s ferries frequently pass through strategic cross sections in Puget Sound. They happen to set regular courses through the very constriction points that will allow Ecology to easily measure water exchange and circulation between those basins. By installing Acoustic Doppler Current Profilers, sensors that measure velocities and provide surface-to-bottom measurements of water mass movement, scientists can better manage the water quality in Puget Sound. This helps them identify and understand nutrient enrichment, low dissolved oxygen conditions, transport of toxic chemicals, harmful algae blooms, and ocean acidification. 

Results to Date:

Ecology currently has monitoring equipment installed on the Coupeville-Port Townsend state ferries. This route travels across the mouth of Puget Sound, crossing the gateway separating the Strait of Juan de Fuca from the greater Puget Sound many times each day. This course is the constriction point where circulation and water exchange between the Pacific Ocean and Puget Sound occurs. 
Ferries for Science also partners with the Victoria Clipper, a private passenger ferry that travels daily between Seattle, Washington, and Victoria, British Columbia. This ferry data is used to calibrate ocean color satellite images that provide estimates of chlorophyll, Colored Dissolved Organic Matter, suspended sediment concentrations, and indications of algae abundance.

Eyes over Puget Sound – Visually Connecting People to Marine Monitoring Data

Description of Initiative: 

Washington State’s Puget Sound region is home to 67 percent of the state’s 7 million residents. The number of people living in the 12 counties bordering Puget Sound has more than doubled since 1960, growing from 1.8 million to more than 4.4 million residents in 2008. The everyday activities of these residents put major pressures on the sound. 

Although Puget Sound is a large part of the region’s identity, average citizens are removed from the impacts they have on water quality. The Washington Department of Ecology (Ecology) felt that the data it gathers on the conditions in Puget Sound could give residents a closer connection to its health, but the average person often had trouble relating to, understanding, or even finding Ecology’s information.

Ecology’s Marine Monitoring Unit conducts a variety of marine observations, including monthly sampling at 40 core monitoring stations spread along the 100-mile length of Puget Sound and on the state’s Pacific Coast. Ecology scientists use a floatplane to cover their widely distributed station network, making monthly flights to the north, central, and south parts of Puget Sound, and another to visit monitoring stations in Grays Harbor and Willapa bays on the Pacific Ocean.

In 2011, the Marine Monitoring Unit began a new approach to increase the public’s interest in its longitudinal data collection efforts, as these readings can be important indicators of change in the environment. Marine monitoring staff members began taking photos of Puget Sound water conditions during routine sampling flights. Within 48 hours after each flight, Ecology scientists combine these high-resolution airborne photos with satellite images, data taken from sensors on Washington’s ferries, and measurements taken from monitoring stations. The result is the Eyes of Puget Sound report, a rich narrative of photos, descriptions, and data that together tell a story that the public can understand. 

Each month, about 30,000 people download the Eyes over Puget Sound report. Scientists across the state use it to track data in the sound, educators use it to explain the environment to their students, and the public is fascinated by the dynamic aerial photos featuring algae blooms, jellyfish, sediment deposits, ships, and glacial flour (fine silt from glacial outwash).

Along with engaging the public, the airborne photos support Ecology’s science work. On the flight, scientists use a piece of equipment called the Conductivity, Temperature, and Depth (CTD) monitor that is specially designed with oceanographic sensors to measure dissolved oxygen, water clarity, phytoplankton, and several other readings. The photos taken on the flight allow Ecology scientists to compare the water color they see from the air with the data they collect from the CTD equipment. For example, if they see green, red, or brown water, they can compare it to the CTD data and see if there has been a recent algae bloom or storm event that has flushed river sediment or stormwater into Puget Sound.

Results to Date:

· 30,000 monthly downloads for longitudinal marine monitoring data report
Contact:

Jessica Payne

Communications Manager, Environmental Assessment Program

Washington Department of Ecology

jessica.payne@ecy.wa.gov 

(360) 407-6932
Arkansas Launches Mobile Application for Apple and Android

Description of Initiative:

Those carrying iPhones and iPads can now use an Arkansas Department of Environmental Quality (ADEQ) mobile application (app) that allows users anywhere in the state to report environmental hazards and provide feedback directly from some smart phones. A similar app was introduced for Android users in November 2014. This will allow ADEQ to expand the number of users who will be able to access the app. Mobile tools not only help the public, but they help inspectors enormously by being able to see what citizens are seeing before they even arrive at a site.

The mobile app is available in the Apple App Store while Android users can find the app in the Google Play Store. Simply search for ADEQ and tap “Get” when the app, which features ADEQ’s seal, comes up. The apps allow Arkansans to provide information and report environmental hazards in real time. To file a complaint, you may provide a Complaint Type (Air, Hazardous Waste, Water, unknown, etc.), along with  description of the potential violation. Users also need to provide the county and the location or driving directions. Users will also be able to add photos of the potential hazard. Photos taken within the ADEQ app will be geotagged with GPS coordinates if GPS location services are enabled on the device. Contact information may be provided, but it is not required. Users will be able to review all complaint information prior to submission. Those in areas without cell service can save a complaint and submit it when they regain cell service. 
The photos and GPS coordinates will help inspectors better pinpoint the location of a specific complaint. Inspectors investigate all complaints, but sometimes conditions can change very rapidly. Having photos shows ADEQ inspectors exactly why a given complaint was filed and what the person filing it was seeing. A picture really is worth 1,000 words.  

Enhancement to add access to key information and other function to the app is currently underway to assist the regulated community and general public.

Contact:

Becky Keogh

Director

Arkansas Department of Environmental Quality

keogh@adeq.state.ar.us
(501) 682-0959

Iowa’s Water Resource Restoration Sponsored Project Initiative
 
Description of Initiative: 

In 2009, the Iowa Legislature authorized the use of sewer utility revenues to finance a new category of projects, called “Water Resource Restoration Sponsored Projects.” Sponsored projects were defined as locally directed, watershed-based efforts to address water quality problems, inside or outside the corporate limits.

Iowa has implemented the sponsored projects effort through the Clean Water State Revolving Fund (CWSRF). On a typical CWSRF loan, the utility borrows principal and repays principal plus interest and fees. On a CWSRF loan with a sponsored project, the utility borrows for both the wastewater improvement project and the sponsored project. Through an interest rate reduction, the utility’s ratepayers do not pay any more than they would have for just the wastewater improvements. Instead, two water quality projects are completed for the cost of one.

Sponsored projects can be located within a sub-watershed entirely inside municipal boundaries, or in an upstream area. Applicants are required to work with local water quality organizations, such as Watershed Management Authorities, Soil and Water Conservation Districts, County Conservation Boards, or others. Project plans must include an assessment of the impacted waterbody and its watershed with data that supports the identification of the water quality problems to be addressed.

Practices being funded under Iowa’s sponsored project program are primarily focused on restoring the natural hydrology of the watershed in which they’re located. Included are bioswales and biocells, permeable paving, rain gardens, wetland restoration, and other retention and infiltration practices that address nonpoint source runoff issues. While other benefits such as flood control, stormwater management, or habitat restoration may also be achieved, the practices must result in improved water quality.

Results to Date:

The first sponsored project in Iowa is with the City of Dubuque, initiated in 2013 as a pilot to test the financing mechanism. Dubuque executed a $64 million CWSRF loan to upgrade its wastewater treatment plant. Dubuque is also financing through the CWSRF a $29 million urban watershed plan for restoration of the Bee Branch Creek. The sponsored project allowed Dubuque to borrow an additional $9.4 million for installation of permeable pavers in 73 alleys in the Bee Branch watershed, and repay the same amount as it would have for the watershed project alone. The permeable alleys will allow stormwater to infiltrate, providing water quality benefits and protecting the restored stream corridor from erosion.

Following the pilot project, the program was opened up to other communities. Since 2014, applications have been taken twice each year, and a total of $23 million in additional commitments for 37 more projects have been made. The sponsored projects effort provides an incentive for communities to look beyond what is required under wastewater permits and to explore other water quality issues in their areas. While many applicants are focusing on urban stormwater, others are partnering with groups outside the city limits to address agricultural best management practices and lend support to watershed protection for regional lakes.  

Going through the process encourages community leaders to consider the value of local water resources and how they can contribute to protection or restoration. The program is promoting improved relationships between urban and rural interest; cities and watershed organizations; and local, state, and federal resources. 

The program is also helping build the technical expertise of Iowa’s engineering and design community to address nonpoint source issues.

Some example projects:

· City of Monona (Northeast Iowa): Installed permeable paving in aquatic center parking lot to avoid runoff into stream leading to Silver Creek.  

· City of Fort Dodge (North Central Iowa): Contributed funding to the Badger Lake Watershed Project to improve water quality in lake used by city residents.

· City of Sioux City (Northwest Iowa): Restored native prairie and oak savanna in a city park, and stabilized eroding stream banks on creek leading to Missouri River.
· City of Donnellson (Southeast Iowa): Used a portion of funds for urban practices, provided remainder to Soil and Water Conservation District for cost-share on agricultural soil erosion practices.

The Iowa Department of Natural Resources and the Iowa Finance Authority operate the Clean Water SRF programs, with assistance on green infrastructure projects from the Iowa Department of Agriculture and Land Stewardship.

Contact:

Patti Cale-Finnegan

SRF Coordinator

Iowa Department of Natural Resources

Patti.cale-finnegan@dnr.iowa.gov
(515) 725-0498

AGENCY IMPROVEMENT INNOVATIONS
Nebraska’s Environmental Partnership

Description of Initiative:

The Nebraska Department of Environmental Quality (NDEQ) and Nebraska Public Power District (NPPD) entered into the Environmental Partnership Agreement with the goal of sharing ideas and working together to address energy and environmental issues. The purpose of these cooperative efforts is to produce a sustainable and healthier environment in Nebraska.  

Nebraska is unique in that essentially 100% of the electricity used by Nebraskans is produced by public power entities. NPPD is the state’s largest electric utility, providing service in all or parts of 86 of Nebraska’s 93 counties. The relationships between the production and use of electricity and environmental issues are significant and affect the citizens of Nebraska in many ways. It was determined that there would be great benefits to developing a forum where issues of common interest could be examined. While issues associated with state and federal regulations are discussed, the primary focus of the partnership is on issues associated with the sustainability of Nebraska. 

Partnership team members typically meet four times a year. One of the quarterly meetings is a statewide conference designed for those that produce electricity and the associated regulators. This meeting is known as the “Power Summit,” and its primary focus is to introduce and examine emerging issues. In addition, sessions that have focused on best management practices have proven to be beneficial to participants. The other quarterly Partnership meetings are used to examine ongoing and potential new partnership activities.

Results to Date:

A primary benefit of the partnership has been the joint examination of emerging issues at each meeting. This examination has included everything from development of Brownfield sites to geologic sequestration of carbon; the list of issues that have been discussed is lengthy. An important characteristic of the joint examination of the issues is that they are examined at a time before there are associated regulatory programs. For example, partnership team members had been discussing the handling and disposal of coal ash long before the initiation of EPA’s recent rulemaking. This proactive approach resulted in both organizations developing a strong base of knowledge on the issue, which proved benefits throughout the subsequent regulatory development process.

The partnership has adopted a strong outreach component, and staff from each organization have participated in public events ranging from refurbishing and recycling bicycles and bicycle components to supporting a program on water resources management directed at fourth and fifth graders. 

The partnership has been essential in efforts devoted to saving energy at publicly-owned wastewater treatment plants and examining issues associated with the development of anaerobic digestion for the capture and use of methane from Concentrated Animal Feeding Operations.  In both of these efforts, NDEQ has provided environmental expertise and NPPD has contributed energy capture and conservation expertise. Neither of these efforts would have been possible without the joint efforts of partnership team members.

Perhaps the most significant benefit of the partnership has been an increased effectiveness of communication between the respective organizations. Partnership meetings and specific projects have enabled each organization to develop an improved appreciation and understanding of the issues the partnership has examined.

Contact:

Joe Francis

Associate Director 

Nebraska Department of Environmental Quality

Joe.francis@nebraska.gov
(402) 471-6974

Ohio’s Strategic Reorganization to Enhance Service to Businesses and Communities

Description of Initiative:

One of Director Craig Butler’s major initiatives during 2015 was the creation of a “one-stop shop” environment within Ohio Environmental Protection Agency (OEPA) for customers seeking technical and financial resources to help them achieve compliance. Like many states, Ohio has seen the environmental benefits that come through education, outreach, and innovative approaches to promote stewardship. Many of the agency’s regulated entities are familiar with the voluntary, non-regulatory programs it offers. However, many are not. Smaller businesses and communities have limited time to search for the resources and tools available to them and can quickly get lost trying to navigate the agency for information that is relevant to them.  

The goal of this initiative is to enhance the way in which OEPA serves its customers and to improve the agency’s internal operations through a more efficient, coordinated, and strategic approach to administering resources. By realigning some of its key compliance and funding programs, the agency is more strongly positioned to help even more regulated entities with a greater level of service.  

On May 1, 2015, Butler announced the merger of OEPA’s Office of Compliance Assistance and Pollution Prevention (OCAPP) and its Division of Environmental and Financial Assistance (DEFA). The new division retains the name of DEFA, however, it administers several of the agency’s core programs and services to support compliance and community development, including:

· Administering State Revolving Fund loan programs, historically totaling up to $300 million annually, to help communities construct and maintain wastewater and drinking water infrastructure.  

· Providing on-site technical assistance and training to help small community wastewater treatment plants improve operations and efficiency.

· Providing compliance assistance resources to help thousands of small businesses annually comply with environmental regulations through onsite assistance and assist with completing forms, training events, plain-English publications, and other services.  

· Helping entities identify and implement pollution prevention measures that save them money, increase performance, and benefit the environment. 

· Providing funding for recycling, litter cleanup, and scrap tire management activities, and identifying market development opportunities to support Ohio’s efforts to recycle materials such as glass, plastics, rubber, and construction and demolition debris.

· Recognizing the outstanding efforts of businesses, communities, and other entities making a commitment to environmental stewardship through OEPA’s Encouraging Environmental Excellence Program. 

DEFA also includes an Office of Outreach and Customer Support (OCS) that will implement a proactive marketing and outreach strategy to inform businesses and communities of its services. It is important that regulated entities not only understand what resources are available, but that the agency makes itself available through OCS to guide them through the process of getting help.  

Results to Date:

Since the new DEFA was announced on May 1, OEPA has received very positive feedback from external stakeholders. Internally, the agency has more efficiently organized several programs located throughout various parts of the agency into a single division, and it now has a core staff of over 50 people with assistance-related job responsibilities. Since the merger, OEPA has already identified several projects on which it will collaborate internally to provide regulatory, technical, and/or potential funding assistance. This reorganization effort has required a significant level of planning over the past nine months, and OEPA foresees that the implementation process to fully bring everything together will take some time. However, the agency is confident that bringing these resources together under one division will improve responsiveness, increase the level and range of services provided, and yield positive environmental and economic development benefits for the state.  

Contact: 

Laurie Stevenson

Deputy Director, Business Relations, and Chief, DEFA

Ohio Environmental Protection Agency
laurie.stevenson@epa.ohio.gov
(614) 644-2344 

AIR INNOVATIONS
North Carolina Obtains Summertime Gasoline Requirements Repeal 
Description of Initiative: 

Tony Pendola, PE, currently serves as North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources’ (NCDENR’s) Small Business Ombudsman and directs the Small Business Environmental Assistance Program. When a new federal rule came out affecting all gas stations, Pendola assisted EPA in filming an outreach video alongside an engineer from the state’s gasoline trade association. These engineers explained why summertime gasoline is more expensive because of the extra refining required to lower the volatility. While the chemistry involved is as complex as refining, they explained that, in general, three ingredients are required to produce ground-level ozone. They are sunlight, nitrous oxides (NOx) which are chiefly produced from power plants and automobiles, and volatile organic compounds. Blessed with a plethora of pine trees, North Carolina has an abundance of naturally occurring VOCs. Therefore, lowering the volatility of gasoline in the June through September ozone season should not significantly impact ozone emissions. 
North Carolina's Division of Air Quality then did the “heavy lifting” and presented a strong case verifying the science supporting a regulatory repeal, and U.S. EPA agreed, making North Carolina the first state in the country to request and receive a reprieve from the costly summertime gasoline requirements.

Results to Date: 

This effort represents a rate difference at the rack of approximately seven cents per gallon. Estimates are that citizens and visitors to the triangle and triad metropolitan areas saved between $18 million and $35 million for the partial season last year alone, with much greater savings to follow.

While Pendola recognizes that he is simply a cog on a big wheel, he was the force that got that wheel moving on the summertime gas repeal. “I see at it as a win all the way around. It doesn’t harm the environment, it requires less refining, and it saves a significant amount of money for everyone affected, but most especially the vulnerable populations for which fuel costs are a sizable portion of their budget,” said Pendola. Since helping to form NCDENR's original Customer Service Center, Pendola has believed that government works best when it talks to and listens to both citizens and industry.

Pendola was awarded a prestigious Governor’s Award of Excellence along with two members of the DAQ team (of almost two dozen individuals), Sushma Mazemore, PE and Director Sheila Holman. The states of Florida, Alabama, and Pennsylvania have so far followed suit. Pendola estimates that there are literally billions of dollars of savings to be gained in other NOx-limited metro areas around the country. With the knowledge of North Carolina’s approach shared, other states may exercise this rare and excellent opportunity to have a substantial impact on the economy while protecting the environment.

Contact: 

Tony Pendola, PE 

Small Business Ombudsman

North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources 

tony.pendola@ncdenr.gov
(919) 707-8112

Washington Air Pollution Cleanup – Woodstove Buyback Program
Description of Initiative:
Air pollution is one of the biggest risks to human health that we face today. Breathing polluted air has long-lasting impacts such as asthma, heart attacks, and even premature death. Air pollution is a particular concern in Washington State, where eight communities have violated national air quality standards in the last decade, affecting more than 50 percent of the state's seven million residents. 

Wood burned for home heating is one of the major sources of air pollution in Washington. Winter weather conditions in much of the state often lead to stagnant air that keeps wood smoke low to the ground.

Woodstoves, fireplaces, and other wood-burning devices put out hundreds of times more air pollution than other sources of heat such as natural gas or electricity. The fine particles in wood smoke contain toxic chemicals that can cause serious problems such as scarring of the lung tissue. Wood smoke is most dangerous to the health of infants and children, pregnant women, the elderly, and people with lung or heart disease. 

To address this threat to human health, the Washington Department of Ecology (Ecology) partnered with six local clean air agencies on buyback programs for inefficient woodstoves, and on an education and outreach program aimed at improving best practices for wood burning. 

The woodstove buyback program uses grants to find and replace old stoves in low-income, high wood-use households. Ecology and its local air agency partners work in many high-risk communities around the state to replace older, uncertified stoves with new, EPA-certified stoves, or to help residents switch to gas or electric heat. Old stoves collected through the program are scrapped and the metal recycled.

Ecology also coordinated with local air agencies to implement wood smoke reduction programs – providing education for wood stove owners on proper fuel use, fuel loading, moisture content, and other best practices for wood-burning devices.

Results to Date:
· In 2013-15, Ecology awarded $4 million dollars in grant money to seven Washington communities at risk of violating national air pollution standards for fine particles.

· 3,575 uncertified wood stoves were replaced in 2013-2015 

· As of March 2015, 100 percent of Washington met federal air quality standards. 

Contact:

Camille St. Onge

Communication Manager, Air Quality Program

Washington Department of Ecology

camille.st.onge@ecy.wa.gov
360-407-6932
EMERGENCY RESPONSE INNOVATIONS
District of Columbia Environmental Emergency Response Program
Description of Initiative:

In September 2012, the District Department of the Environment (DDOE) developed an Environmental Emergency Response Program after identifying the need to enhance the District’s ability to prepare for and respond to environmental emergencies. For years, DDOE responded to environmental emergencies by sending inspectors that were available to respond to the emergency situation at the time. Since the response was primarily based on inspector availability, inspectors were often constrained as to what could be done and addressed. Emergency requests were also received by different administrations within DDOE, with no clear procedure on how requests should be handled. Given these inefficiencies, the agency recognized the need for an overarching program that could address environmental emergencies in a more effective and methodical manner. 

Since the implementation of the Environmental Emergency Response Program, a number of key issues have been addressed. First, the program developed a system to handle pollution complaints through a triage process. The system involves an assessment of the complaints received via numerous electronic and telephone sources, noting which could be resolved quickly or required assignment of a particular priority level. 

Second, the program enhanced the working relationship with District First Responders by increasing joint multi-agency investigations of environmental crimes. When an environmental complaint is received, the program alerts key members within DDOE, Fire and Emergency Services, the Metropolitan Police Department, and the Department of Public Works to help ensure proper emergency response, investigation, and remediation. This process improved hazardous materials response capabilities for the District government as a whole.  

Third, the program created a seven-person Emergency Response Team that serves as the District’s “state” hazardous materials team to support existing hazardous materials response resources from city and federal agencies and provides an environmental health component to the city’s hazardous materials and weapons of mass destruction response capabilities. This seven-person team consists of DDOE staff members from the Air Quality, Water Quality, and Toxic Substance Divisions.

Finally, in addition to environmental emergency response, the program provides support for emergency preparedness, planning, and training for a wide variety of disasters for the District.

Results to Date:

Since implementation of the program, DDOE’s Environmental Emergency Response had responded as of this past June to a total of 271 emergencies including oil spills, chemical leaks, and homeland security events (prior to this program, there was no mechanism in place to track such emergencies). As the program became more established, DDOE applied for and successfully secured grant funding and donations of equipment to outfit environmental emergency responders. In addition, DDOE has acquired an emergency vehicle and trailer to respond to environmental emergencies in an efficient manner. 

The success of this program has been recognized by both U.S. EPA and the United States Coast Guard for its enhanced response capabilities and activities. A prime example of the program’s success is the ability to quickly respond to and control a 3,000 gallon oil spill from reaching environmentally sensitive areas of the Anacostia River. In addition, because of the procedures put in place, the program was able to ensure proper control of a petroleum substance from entering the drinking water of a District neighborhood.  

In order to protect the people and environment of the District of Columbia, DDOE has adopted a Program that is “mission-ready” for environmental emergencies at all times. When prevention measures fail, or people commit crimes against the environment, DDOE’s program and environmental services – in partnership with key emergency responders across the District and federal government –  help ensure that a prompt and professional response is deployed to protect the people and environment of the District.

Contact:

John Emminizer
Chief, Emergency Operations
District Department of the Environment
john.emminizer@dc.gov
(202) 535-2600 

INFORMATION MANAGEMENT INNOVATIONS
eComment – Enhancing Transparency in Pennsylvania’s Public Participation Process 
Description of Initiative:
Each year, the Pennsylvania Department of Environmental Protection (PDEP) receives tens of thousands of comments on public policy documents like rulemakings, technical guidance documents, and general permits. Comments are typically received in various formats – written, electronic, and through in-person testimony. To enhance Pennsylvania’s commitment to public participation and transparency, PDEP on May 28, 2015, launched a new online comment experience to make it easier for the public to submit comments and for PDEP staff to manage them. eComment is a “one-stop shop” allowing the public to more easily access all open proposals, view all supporting documentation, submit comments online, and ultimately view the full text of all public comments submitted. 
Previously, anyone submitting comments would send them and wait for a confirmation of receipt depending on method of submission. They would also have to wait to view all comments submitted on a proposal until a comment-response document was prepared and finalized, sometimes up to two years after the fact. Now, through PDEP’s new eComment system, an automatic reply receipt is sent to commentators with the exact comments as submitted. In addition, the system makes available online all of the comments received as the agency receives them. Even comments that are emailed or sent through the U.S. Mail are entered and uploaded into eComment, providing commenters with the confidence that their comments were received. By publishing comments as they are received, anyone interested in a proposal can read the comments and concerns raised by others online while the comment period is still open. This more open and upfront process will lead to more meaningful engagement with the public and result in more effective policies. eComment also lists all proposals for which the comment period has recently closed and documents that were recently finalized, replacing separate (and sometimes confusing) web pages on which this information previously was maintained. 

Prior to the launch of eComment, comments on individual proposals were submitted to a designated contact in each of PDEP’s individual programs. All comments are now managed by PDEP’s Policy Office, and regardless of submission format, are retained within eComment. If a commentator wants to submit their comments via email, there is now one email address to do so: ecomment@pa.gov. Not only does this assist with the management of large volumes of comments, it also aids with record retention. eComment allows the Policy Office to export a commenter list and all comments received into an Excel spreadsheet to provide to program staff to facilitate the development of comment-response documents. Programs also have the option to designate a program contact to directly receive comments as they are posted in eComment.  
Results to Date:

To date, DEP has used eComment for seven open comment periods. Overall, feedback from both the public and staff has been very positive. DEP will continue to evaluate eComment for its ease of comment submission and management. 
Contact:

Patrick McDonnell
Director, Policy Office

Pennsylvania Department of Environmental Protection

pmcdonnell@pa.gov
(717) 783-8727

WATER INNOVATIONS
Nebraska’s Assessing Wastewater Infrastructure Needs (AWIN)

Description of Initiative:

Nebraska has many communities with declining populations. This decline can create problems for communities to fund projects or maintain wastewater facilities. Based on these observations, Nebraska determined that a tool was needed to adjust engineering designs, establish schedules, and prioritize efforts.  

Assessing Wastewater Infrastructure Needs (AWIN) is a model used to determine the risk of a community’s sustainability. The AWIN model was developed by the Nebraska Department of Environmental Quality (NDEQ) with assistance from EPA’s Environmental Finance Center at Wichita State University. This model uses demographic data, such as population changes, age group trends, employment, and housing, to obtain a sustainability risk number. A high AWIN number indicates that a community may face greater challenges for long-term sustainability. A datasheet is generated for each community in Nebraska and is available the NDEQ website at http://deq.ne.gov.

An example of the AWIN process: Alexandria, Nebraska, population 177, needed to replace its wastewater treatment system. The community was at high risk for long-term sustainability under the AWIN analysis. The initial wastewater design selected was for 13 acres of complete retention lagoon, which included a population growth buffer. NDEQ, the consultant, and the community looked at the AWIN analysis and projected a decline of more than 20% of the population in 20 years. Based on this and discussions with the community, the design was reduced to seven acres. A 17-year compliance schedule was agreed upon with options for temporary irrigation to be used as needed. The project was built along with some sewer rehabilitation and is now operating as a complete retention facility. By not overbuilding, project savings were $160,000 to $200,000.

Other Results to Date:

· The Nebraska Emergency Management Agency Hazard Mitigation Grant Program used AWIN to rank communities for grant awards.

· The Clean Water State Revolving Fund uses AWIN as the new affordability criteria.

· AWIN helped determine that the Median Household Income (MHI) in rural areas can be inaccurate. For example, Waterbury had a published MHI that was about $20,000 higher than actual. This MHI error made the difference between the community receiving a small town assistance grant or not.

AWIN continues to evolve, and NDEQ is working on ways to refine it to assist with decisions involving affordability, project priority, compliance terms, and engineering options.

Contact:

Nick Zornes, NDEQ





Steven Goans, P.E., NDEQ  

nick.zornes@nebraska.gov


or 

steve.goans@nebraska.gov
(402) 471-4266





(402) 471-2580
Nebraska Energy Conservation at Publicly Owned Wastewater Treatment Plants

Description of Initiative:
The Nebraska Department of Environmental Quality (NDEQ) is partnering with the University of Nebraska – Lincoln (UNL) Bioengineering Department’s Partners in Pollution Prevention Program (P3) to provide energy assessments at small community wastewater treatment plants. These projects typically involve communities with populations less than 5,000. 

Nebraska’s small communities, like those in most states, face a myriad of challenges in dealing with their environmental infrastructure. Specific challenges include declining tax bases and aging physical equipment. It is estimated that the energy costs for moving and treating wastewater comprise 20% to as much as 60% of a community’s energy budget. The program identifies steps that can reduce these costs as well as identifying improved operational procedures and improving the treatment of wastewater.

The UNL P3 effort places Junior or Senior Engineering or Environmental Science students with businesses or municipalities over the summer months with the primary objective of reducing the environmental footprint of the business or municipality. Additionally, UNL has devoted significant resources to reassessing the student’s efforts two to four years after the intern’s project. These reassessments have been particularly beneficial in quantifying the benefits of the program. The reassessments have found that approximately 55% of the recommendations made by the interns have been adopted by the businesses and municipalities.

The wastewater treatment plant energy conservation effort includes a partnership with UNL, NDEQ, the Nebraska Public Power District (provides energy conservation expertise), and the Nebraska League of Municipalities (provides advice on the selection of communities and in general working with small communities). EPA Region VII has also provided assistance, and the overall effort is modeled after an effort initiated by EPA Region VII and the Missouri Department of Natural Resources.

Results to Date:

As of this past summer, 11 communities had participated in the program. It is estimated that the communities can save, conservatively, $2,800 per year, and reduce their greenhouse gas emissions by 43 metric tons of carbon dioxide equivalent. These savings can represent a significant fraction of a small community’s energy budget.  
Additionally, the interns have found that many projects, such as updating lighting systems and installing variable frequency drive motors, have payback periods of less than 18 months.

The interns have identified a wide variety of potential projects, many of which involve no-cost operational changes. For example, an intern found that a simple change in the controls of an exhaust fan saved the community $200 per year in energy costs. In many instances, the interns have made recommendations that the wastewater treatment plant operators had previously suggested; hearing supporting recommendations from the interns has often spurred the community to action and improvements.

The interns have each developed a one-page summary of their recommendations, which can be found at http://deq.ne.gov/publica.nsf/pages/15-009. 

Contact: 

Cay Ewoldt

Field Office Section Supervisor

Nebraska Department of Environmental Quality

Cay.ewoldt@nebraska.gov
(402) 471-4234

Modernization of Virginia’s Erosion and Stormwater Certification Program 

Description of Initiative:
On July 1, 2013, legislation transferred responsibility for the Erosion and Sediment Control (ESC) certification program and the Responsible Land Disturber (RLD) certificate program to the Virginia Department of Environmental Quality (VDEQ). The legislation further required VDEQ to implement a new Stormwater Management (SWM) certification and training program.  Time was a factor, as the legislation required VDEQ to have infrastructure in place by July 1, 2014. Total certified customers served include 3,000 ESC certified individuals, 8,000 RLD certificate holders, and an estimated additional 3,000 SWM certified individuals.

VDEQ analyzed business needs, gathered requirements, and determined that the entire program needed to be streamlined and modernized.  The modernization effort included five facets:
1. Training Design: VDEQ modernized erosion training materials from 2003 and developed new stormwater course materials using best practice instructional design principles.

2. Training Administration: VDEQ stopped paper registrations and spreadsheet tracking, and moved customers to online self-enrollment through a Learning Management System and online credit card payments.

3. Examination Management: VDEQ eliminated manual scoring of exams by state employees using Scantron equipment and bubble sheets, and eliminated manual mailing of certificates and pass/fail letters by outsourcing examination scheduling and management services.

4. Recertification (CATS): VDEQ implemented a continuing education model for recertification, and designed, developed and deployed a customized web-based application called Certification Accreditation Tracking System (CATS; https://apps.deq.virginia.gov/CATS/)
5. Responsible Land Disturber Certificate (RLD): VDEQ changed the requirements to obtain an RLD certificate to increase education value of the certificate. Instead of completing a 25-question open-book quiz, individuals now complete a 45-minute online course.

Results to Date:
· Improved efficiency in government:

· Trained over 8,000 people in ESC and SWM through 155 classes during the past 18 months, using four instructors and two admin staff.

· CATS reduced staff time and improved quality of data by eliminating manual tracking of certification lists and data entry, and initiating the mailing of hard copy certificates.

· CATS processed over $300,000 in credit card payments to the Commonwealth of Virginia, revenue which otherwise would have been received in check form and processed manually.

· Improved access to government services:

· Any member of the public now has 24/7 online access to data on certified individuals.

· More than 4,000 ESC and SWM certificate holders now manage their certification online, including self-service recertification.

· More than 2,000 RLD certificate holders have obtained or renewed their certificates online by launching and paying for a customized online course.

Contact:
Valerie Thomson
Director of Administration

Virginia Department of Environmental Quality

valerie.thomson@deq.virginia.gov
(804) 698-4157

Washington’s Local Source Control Partnership – Local Pollution Prevention Focused on Small Business

Description of Initiative:

What do mercury, flame retardants, and polychlorinated biphenyls have in common? All of these persistent chemicals, and many other toxics, have been detected in Washington State’s waterways. Together, they are creating new toxic cleanup “hot spots” for local communities to address. 

The sources of these contaminants include stormwater runoff, spills, and poor business practices. Small businesses in particular are a concern because many permits and pollution prevention programs overlook businesses that generate only small quantities of hazardous waste. To address this need, Washington launched the Local Source Control Partnership to deliver local, hands-on assistance for small businesses.

Through the partnership, 21 local governments across Washington work with the Washington Department of Ecology (Ecology) to provide technical and regulatory assistance on spill prevention, proper chemical management, and the safe disposal of hazardous waste. Pollution prevention specialists with the partnership make in-person visits to businesses, looking for improper chemical storage, missing secondary containment, illegal wastewater connections, issues with storm drains, or improperly maintained oil-water separators. Partnership specialists can offer advice on where to recycle or dispose of hazardous materials and how to meet local and state regulatory requirements, and can follow up with additional information. 

The 35 pollution prevention specialists with the partnership work for their local governments, but the program is coordinated through Ecology. This allows the specialists to share resources, education, and materials, and to coordinate outreach to different industry sectors, while still offering local jurisdictions the flexibility to focus on local priorities. Local governments enter into interagency agreements with Ecology to meet performance criteria for site visits, data reporting, and staff training. 

Results to Date:

· The partnership’s pollution prevention specialists conduct nearly 6,000 small business site visits each biennium.

· In 2013-15, Local Source Control specialists visited businesses in 96 different industry sectors.

· Specialists found problems at 75% of the small businesses visited, and helped resolve approximately 4,900 environmental threats. 

· Only 23% of the businesses still had issues unresolved at the end of the 2013-2015 biennium. Most businesses resolve issues found by local source control specialists. 

Contact:

Ken Zarker
Section Manager, Pollution Prevention and Regulatory Assistance, 

Hazardous Waste and Toxics Reduction Program

Washington Department of Ecology
ken.zarker@ecy.wa.gov
(360) 407-6724
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